The Annual Lillington and Leweston Parish Meeting
held in The Vestry of St. Martins on 

 Thursday 19th April 2018 at 7.00 pm
MINUTES

Present: 
Councillor Nigel Williams (Chairman)

Mr Patrick Firebrace

Mrs Cherry Willoughby

Mr David Wright, 
Mrs Mandy Wright
Mr Les Evans 

Mrs Karen Williams

Mr Michael Hibbit

Ms Zoe Cottle

Mr Richard Worrell

Mr Richard Pinney

Mrs Diana Pinney

Mrs Lisa Lewis

Mr Mark Ashley Miller

Mrs Carinna Vickers (Clerk)

The meeting was opened with a welcome from the Chairman, thanks for attendance and a promise to try to keep the duration of the meeting to under one hour. 

1. Apologies for absence – Families Boston, Reynolds, Rumbold-Wright and Bill Crutcher, Rosalie Silverton, Nancy Mayhew, Adam Lewis, Fiona Ashley Miller and Michael Ryan.
2.  Minutes of the meeting held on 6th April 2017 

It was resolved that the Minutes of the Meeting of 6th April 2017 were agreed.

Proposed: Karen Williams, Seconded: Les Evans.

3.  Matters Arising and Updates since last meeting 

3.1
Planning Applications. 
Cllr Williams said he was not aware of any new Planning Applications for Lillington or Leweston. He gave an update from last year stating that:

· Application for work at gatehouse at the entrance to Leweston School was now withdrawn and the house is up for sale. 

· Mike Tizzard’s new farm worker’s house has started construction and the builder is a CVPC Councillor!
3.2
Superfast Broadband / BT Openreach Fibre Broadband improvement campaign.
Last year Cllr Williams promised to investigate Wessex Internet’s offer to connect Lillington to their Warden Hill Mast. To his knowledge, 4 of us took that up and are receiving 30-50mbps with uploads of nearly 4mbps. Cherry Willoughby expressed interest, so for her and anyone still interested: 

Wessex Internet is on 03332407997 or at the link:

 https://www.wessexinternet.com/rural-superfast-broadband/lillington/
A cheaper option would be via BT, but until recently this hasn’t been an option. As most householders are aware, BT’s provision for Superfast broadband will only work within 1500m of a roadside cabinet, otherwise beyond that range using the existing copper cable the signal drops off markedly. 

BT have recently provided fibre cable atop the telegraph poles from the main road (A352) to a new cabinet (No 23) by the Evans Brothers house. But it’s not close enough to make enough of a difference for many of us.

Mark Ashley Miller said that he had been in contact with BT’s senior management and also DCC, who are BT’s local point of contact, to persuade them to up their game. As a result, BT have now migrated all DT9 6QX properties, apart from Willara & Top Cottage, to the new cabinet No 23 from the old cabinet No 17 in Sherborne. The last two properties should be transferred in the very near future. Cllr Williams thanked Mark for his efforts on this.
3.3
Depot site in Longburton – and a potential new Community Hall.
Astor are a social housing development company and they have purchased the Depot Site in Longburton. They are contracted to provide the CVPC with a site for a new Community Hall and fully functional Play Area as part of the arrangement. 

CVPC have funds of £195K from DCC and, via the sale of the existing Grade 2 Listed Village Hall in Longburton, another potential £200K. We are some £50K short of our necessary target, so some fundraising is under way. We are currently asking 4 local Architects to tender for the project. WDDC Planners are being supportive of the change of use of the old Hall to residential use prior to the sale and of the new Community Hall. Build should start within two years.
It’s an exciting project which, when it comes to fruition, will provide a new Community Hall twice the size of the existing one with room for a badminton court within. We hope it will be a draw for younger members of the community with space for plays/, kids and adults parties, etc.

It will be a CVPC asset and available for us all to book and use at preferential rates.

Michael Hibbit asked if the existing Hall was used very much. Cllr Williams and Diana Pinney reported that it was well supported by those from Longburton.
3.4
Church Matters
· Cllr Williams reported that CVPC donated £400 in 2017 towards grounds maintenance as was done for the churches in Holnest and Longburton.

· Mark Ashley Miller reported that work for the Quinquennial was complete apart for the work on the tower that was currently being undertaken by rope access. Many generous donations had been received, but fund raising is still necessary and the Chancel roof is in urgent need of repair to stop it leaking as evidenced over the Christmas period. 

· Mark Ashley Miller introduced the Laurence Belbin painting of Lillington village which was elegantly paraded by Lisa Lewis for us all to see. This splendid painting will be raffled at £5 per ticket over the next year to raise money for church funds.  

· Mark Ashley Miller reminded us that 2018 is the 100th year anniversary of end of WW1 and that we should consider some way to mark this in our church. He said that by chance that Reginald Loader had planted the row of black poplars along Lower Street in 1914 and that perhaps we should do something similar to mark the centenary of the end of the war? Some ideas were discussed including an original idea from Michael Hibbit whereby the congregation at our Remembrance Service would each give a short precis of their forbear’s involvement in the Great War; Zoe Cottle kindly offered to coordinate any administrative work. The PCC will consider how to take this forward. 
3.5
Churchyard grass cutting 
· The usual roster is promulgated on the Village Notice Board.

· The Lower Churchyard is being kindly managed by the Pinney family.
· Grass cuttings should be placed in a pile near the mower shed close to Michael Hibbit’s boundary.


3.6
Road signs 

Following a request for road signs to indicate Higher & Lower Lillington at our last two meetings, Cllr Williams agreed to investigate their provision. 

Unfortunately, due to fiscal pressured suffered by DCC, it was down to the CVPC to fund the signs which was taken forward at vast expense. They were made by Normtec a few months ago. One was vandalised by an unknown miscreant, by removing the word LOWER on the sign at the top of Gordon’s Lane. Kind donations by villagers permitted new letters to be purchased and fitted by Normtec. Normtec advised us to clean off the orange mud stains on the sign at the top of Gordon’s Lane which is deposited by the quarrying contractor’s vehicles. Cllr Williams asked for anyone who felt like cleaning it occasionally to do so (!). He said he would have a go. Normtec also advised us to cut back the overhead branches from the sign at the western end of the village to stop is being stained with verdigree from the leaves. MAM agreed to do this in the near future.
3.7
Verges and Potholes 

DCC Highways did a good job again this year clearing out the drains and cutting grips into the verges to reduce the chance of standing water on the roads. Cllr Williams said he would have another go at reporting some new potholes and urged others to do so. We can easily report a pothole by clicking on the link below:

https://www.dorsetforyou.com/travel-dorset/roads-and-driving/road-information/road-maintenance/road-and-pavement-maintenance/pothole-and-road-deterioration
Cllr Williams has bid for the resurfacing of our Lillington road loop which is in the bid schedule to be done, but there’s no money assigned to it yet. He handed out the latest DCC work schedule showing that it was on their plan.
3.8
Flooding on top road
This was raised by Les Evans over the last 2 years. This is in the area some 300m from the Main Sherborne/Dorchester Road and about 100m before you arrive at the gravel layby where, in heavy rain, the whole road is covered with water. 

DCC had previously reported back to Cllr Williams that the Digby Estate would not allow them to dig through the verge to allow the water to continue its passage down through Honeycombe wood. 
Castle Estates Land Manager, William Beverage, in a conversation with Cllr Williams a couple of weeks ago very generously authorised the cutting through of two grips to allow the excess water to flow into the wood during flash floods. 
Mike Tizzard, our local farmer, has also kindly authorised the use his mini-digger to do the work in concert with Les Evans who offered his experience to ensure the job was done efficiently. We are very grateful to all three of them for their generosity of spirit.
3.9
Red Telephone Box

Following our last meeting when the phone in the box was not working, Cllr Williams reported this to BT who surprisingly fixed it within a couple of weeks. He said that going forward BT may well try to say it isn’t used enough to warrant its retention, so he urged us to occasionally use the phone to demonstrate its use to help us to keep it!  There was some discussion on using the phone box as a home for a village defibrillator, or even to place one in the church – but it was dropped as being too difficult to take forward.
3.10  Ride and Stride 
This is a walking, bicycling event between many of the churches in the area and it raises money for the Dorset Historic Churches Trust (DHCT). It takes place on Saturday 8th September this year. If anyone would like to join in and gain some sponsorship it will help our church with its renovations as 50% of the sum raised comes back to the church. And the DHCT also gives churches money towards renovations – recently some £4K in our case. Please contact Cllr Williams if interested.  He sought a volunteer to take over this role from him; Diana Pinney said she would consider it.
3.11
 Volunteer for a new Councillor for Leweston.
CVPC do not have a Parish Councillor for Leweston at present since Will Jones vacated the position just over a year ago. Cllr Williams asked if anyone felt like joining the Parish Council, saying it really isn’t too arduous with only 5 evening meetings a year and is a way of giving something back to the community. Cherry Willoughby and Richard Worrall kindly said they would consider it.
4.  Matters raised by Leweston and Lillington residents to include:

“The perennially muddy section on the bridle path below the church raised in the last minutes continues to be a problem……”  

Cllr Williams spoke with Mike Tizzard who has kindly agreed sort out this ditch as soon as the land becomes dry enough for his digger. We very much appreciate this. 

“It would be appreciated if the tall hedge along Lower Street could be trimmed as it hasn’t been for several years.  

Mike Tizzard responded by saying the hedges on his land are for him to deal with as necessary. 

5.  Matters of Interest / AOB
· Mark Ashley Miller spoke about the ancient burial grounds at the quarry site at the top of Gordon’s lane. He said the bones had been removed and Sherborne Stone had subsequently quarried the site. He and Cllr Williams had good photos of the site if anyone was interested. Michael Hibbit reported that Thames Valley Archaeology were involved in the clearance of the site but did not appear to have any records that they would show him. It is understood that Cannon Eric Woods is keen to bury the remains of those persons who were buried there.

· Mark Ashley Miller informed us that Sisters Ann-Marie and Isabel had moved to their new posts in the Ring of Kerry, in the Church of Ireland diocese of Limerick and Killaloe. They had led services here in recent years and remarked at how welcome thy had been made to feel in Lillington. 
There being no more business, the Chairman thanked everyone for their attendance and closed the meeting at 7.45pm.
Carinna Vickers 

Clerk to CVPC

CVPC website: camvaleparishcouncil.co.uk
